

TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING





JUNE 14, 2018
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering Tucker Lewis, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Deputy Town Clerk Janine Soule, Steve & Fred Zerega, Patricia Carson, Bob Poelker, William MacGregor and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie 

The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Councilman Van Valin opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
The Supervisor asked everyone to remain standing for a moment of silence for our long-time residents Lyle & Margaret “Peg” Sokoll.

PUBLIC HEARING @ 7PM: Supervisor Pelham read the following Notice of Public Hearing:  Notice is hereby given that a public hearing shall be held before the Town Board of the Town of Windham at the Windham Town Hall, 371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY on June 14, 2018 at 7pm upon proposing to change the term of office of the Town Clerk from two-year to a four-year term.  At such time anyone wishing to speak upon this matter shall be heard, by Order of the Windham Town Board.  The Supervisor opened the floor for any public comment.  William “Bill” MacGregor present is in favor of the term change.  With no further discussion public comments were closed. A motion to close the Public Hearing at 7:03pm was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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Regular Town Board Meeting Opened at 7:03pm
THE MINUTES OF THE MAY 24, 2018 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: Tucker Lewis was present for update. There is a lot of process no issues. The leak on South Street in the field was found yesterday.  There is still one small leak they are working on.  The drill crews on working by Windhaven, that will be done by tomorrow.  They will have the main done just past the Windhaven to dirt spot to where Evergreen Mtn. Contracting last stopped.  They have about 2,000 feet left.  All the services across the road to Cuomo’s Cove are done just waiting to turn the water on to switch them from the old to new.  The water filtration plant Alan Tavenner has called Hinkley; we are just waiting to hear back from them on the meter. Evergreen Mtn Contracting Progress & Work Schedule for the Water Improvement Project has been given to the Board for their review.
2.OLIVIA PEDRICK, WAJ ART STUDENT designed Town of Windham Emblem. Olivia Pedrick was not able to attend the meeting.
3.DIABETES PREVENTION PROGRAM “Prevent Type 2 for All” A CDC-Funded Inclusive and Accessible Diabetes Prevention Program. Patricia Carson Lifestyle Coach speaker would like to request permission to use the Centre Property space to host meetings starting Saturday, September 8, 2018 for 16 straight weeks 1.5 hours once a week every Saturday. The program “is the result of a Center of Disease Control grant to implement a research-proven, cost-free diabetes prevention program to all Greene County NY adults (18+) residents.” They would like the program to be year-round with the agenda to help with a group support of about 15 people with type 2 diabetes focusing on weight loss-nutrition, fitness and stress reduction. Supervisor Pelham suggested that Patricia look into the Windham Wastewater Treatment Plant on County Route 12 for Saturdays as there is amble parking, it is wheelchair accessible and Wi-Fi is available to Patricia.  Patricia likes that idea and she will get in touch with Town Clerk to visit the site.
4.REQUEST USE OF WINDHAM PATH for Story Book Walk.  Briars & Brambles Books (Jens Schwartz owner) located in the Alpine Garden Village, would like to host a Story Book Walk the last week of July 28 or 29 or August 4 or 5, 2018.  Motion to approve the story book walk was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
5.INTERESTED IN CWC BUY BACK PROGRAM: Steve & Fred Zerega at 5351 State Route 23 and Bob Poelker at 5355 State Route 23 are looking for permission from the Town Board to start the CWC Buy Back process.  Should the Town grant them permission the whole process for this program takes 1.5 – 2 years to be completed?  They will need to have appraisals done on their properties based on the fair market offering values before pre-hurricane Irene.  If they choose the buy out with CWC their buildings will then be taken down and the property will become public parking.  Both parties would rather sell out right, but they think the market is not here right now to support their asking price.  Bob Poelker’s building has history to it as this was the Brockett House.  Resolutions will be required for both Mr. Zerega and Mr. Poelker to start the process with CWC.  A motion to approve the resolution process was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
6.VFW POST 1545 REQUEST TO HOLD TAG DAY on June 16, 2018 at the corners of State Route 23/296 and State Route 23/County Route 12 @ 9am-2:30pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
7.REQUEST USE OF CENTRE PROPERTY: Library Summer Programs: Drawing Class July 9 @ 1-3pm; Still Life Painting July 17 @ 1-3pm; Doll Making August 6 @ 1-3pm all with Alice Tunison; Slime Making Activity July 26 @ 1-3pm. Preschool Storytime w/Carol Spear August 7 & 11am-12noon; Parachute Play w/Preschool Storytime August 21 @ 11am-12noon. Windham Chamber Music Festival-Bob Manno set up Rehearsal July 11 @ 10am-5pm. Benefit Concert for Ashland Church-Catskill Glee Club Concert September 23 @ 2-8pm.  The above requests have all been approved by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
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8.MOUNTAINTOP YOUTH AGES 3-14 SOCCER REQUESTING PERMISSION to use the Creamery Soccer Fields for June 25-August 10, 2018; Gina Pellettier, Organizer. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
9.SIGN PERMIT APPLICATIONS FOR BANNERS OVER STATE ROUTE 23: The following banners are to be hung over the east side of State Route 23 by the Windham-Hensonville Methodist Church for the Greek Orthodox Church of the Assumption, Greek Festival dates August 15-19, 2018 and the Windham Chamber of Commerce, Autumn Affair dates October 6-7, 2018. A motion to approve the banners was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters with all in favor.  Approval of the Sign Permit Application for Verona Oil Company was tabled per Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
10.WINDHAM CHAMBER OF COMMERCE request use of 8 large trash cans/liners and 8 orange cones for the 4th of July Celebration. A motion to approve that the Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington will leave the requested items on July 3, 2018 at the Shaw Country Realty deck was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. 
11.NEW CONTRACT BETWEEN EDWIN C. OHL II & TOWN OF WINDHAM for the hay fields to be maintained cut & remove the hay from the Windham Path (formerly Police Anchor Camp). Councilman Van Valin will be the liaison with respect to town affairs. A motion to approve the contract for the Supervisor to sign was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters with all in favor. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #17 OF 2018: Whereas, the Town agrees to allow Edwin C. Ohl II to maintain the hay fields and to cut and remove the hay on it property (formerly Police Anchor Camp) as it is mutually beneficial to both parties.   A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
12.TOWN CLERK’s MONTHLY REPORT FOR MAY: $8,239.73.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
13.TOWN JUSTICE’s MONTHLY REPORT FOR MAY: Justice Stevens $961.00 & Justice McCarthy $2,163.00 was noted by the Board.


14.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #18 OF 2018: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District Accounts.  A motion was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #12 OF 2018: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Accounts.  A motion was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
15.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. The last couple of weeks the highway has been mowing road shoulders they have made one pass; they have done routine summer maintenance on culverts.  Paving on High Peak Road next Thursday, they will be putting down about 1500 ton.  The backup generators with the NY Rising Projects have been very active the last three weeks, pads have been poured and the generators still need to be set.  Councilman Murray and Gary attended a pre-bid meeting on site last week for the County Route 56 Culvert Project. There were three bidders that attended that meeting.  Bids will be open here at 2pm on June 18, 2018. They are also doing some surveying on South Street.  Shared services have been done with the Town of Catskill and the Town of Lexington.  We will be doing 4/10 of mile of motor pave on Pheasant Lane and the shared services will be returned to us.  Highway School made us aware that we will all need annual training for all employees.  There is a very good chance that NYS is going to do audits to make sure that every municipality is in compliance and up-to-date with this training.  They are preaching not to do town work on personal electronic equipment.  They would like to see the Highway Superintendent’s have a separate cell phone.  Especially if something were to get FOIL Requested. This is something we should look into.  Gary would like to see if possible the parking lot behind Todaro’s, if paperwork can be arranged with the private property owners that the Town leases with to make the parking area as a hard surface.  Oil & stone is not a huge contract but it would be to the benefit of all to do this.  Town Attorney Larry Gardner will get in touch with the property 
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owners to see if they are interested. Gary had a meeting with Ed Ohl & Devin Drum they work for the General Fund Park & Recs in the summer; to see how beneficial it is to have Devin with more hours per week to stay ahead of the mowing season.  Councilman Murray stated that hiring temporary summer help they can be given up to 40 hours on week. Fred Grober from Delaware Engineering has provided Gary with a couple sets of prints for the sidewalks; they will do a physical inventory of the sidewalks and coming up with some sort of maintenance program. The fence between the Masonic Temple and the Windham Diner someone has hit the end and wiped it entirely out.  The fence is in really bad shape. The backhoe and the bobcat dealers both have written commitments and they will go ahead and place the orders. Two trucks border line three trucks are starting to wear they are just summer haul trucks, one is a 1988 we use that every day, the box is rotting and doesn’t hold material well it is not worthy of spending money for a new body as it has 160,000 miles. The tandem is a 1994 that the highway uses for big bulk hauling has 260,000 miles we are making due; just wanted to bring this to the Board’s attention.
16.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie will not be attending the board meeting and she want to give the Board an update: “Supervisor Pelham is aware of the recent maintenance we've had done on the rigs, tire changes on both, 96-2 had an oil change and I also had the brakes checked. Per Chris Suda, 96-1 has a bent rim on the rear right side. Chris said he spoke with the Supervisor and was told to order another one. I looked at the repair bill and they have written in it that they replaced both the front and rear right side rims. I am thinking the board would want to look into that.  One more festival to go, Taste of Country was busy, everything went smooth. Our call volume has tripled this month, nothing to do with the festivals; we've been busy with town calls. We've had several serious calls, both medical and trauma, quite a few calls transferred to LifeNet. Luckily, everyone has been pulling together and covering second calls without mutual aid….Barbara Lacitignola who is currently taking the Advanced EMT class and will be going on to take the Paramedic class. Barbara is part of our NYS DOH Pilot Recert Class, for each employee that recerts through Windham, the agency receives money back from DOH deemed for continuing education. The cost of her books is $425.00.  The Supervisor would like to entertain a motion to pay $200.00 of her book cost.  A motion to approve the $200 for books was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Joe Farrell from NYSDOH called Davia yesterday to let her know that they received our agency renewal and the stickers are in the mail. He also told me the new narcotics plan was approved by DOH and on its way to the Bureau of Controlled Substances for final approval. Once approved, Windham will be able to increase the amount of narcotics we carry and add Ketamine to our treatment protocols. Davia will be looking into quotes for safes over the next couple of days, so that we can secure the narcotics in the ambulances instead of carrying them on us or in the drug bag. EMS week was a success; the kids at WAJ loved our visit. We also handed out vial of life kits and some leftover helmets/bookmarks at the Machinery Show in Ashland. We have vial of life kits at the pharmacy now as well.  Jeff Loucks and Bill Shaw took 96-1 to the EMS Memorial in Albany a couple weeks ago, alongside dozens of other EMS Agencies from across the state to take part in placing names on the EMS Memorial Tree at the Capital for EMS providers that died in the line of duty last year, 8 names were placed on the tree.  Barbara Lacitignola and Amanda Rion drove 96-1 representing Windham in the Memorial Day Parade in Prattsville. The smell in the station still has not been addressed, and I have asked Main Care if we could get some handles on the outside of the garage doors, they are hard enough to lift as it is, having handles would make it a bit easier.”  Councilman Murray suggested that once you start smelling the odor to put a cup of water near each one of the drains this will help eliminate the odor for a few days. Councilman Peters spoke to Davia last week and she mentioned she was doing her Ambulance town office work on her personal computer.  Councilman Peters would like to order Davia a laptop for her Ambulance town work.  Councilman Murray would like to order a laptop as well for the Deputy Town Clerk.  As the Town Clerk’s office only has one computer for two people. Councilman Peters will do research into two $500.00 laptops with a word program.  Councilman Murray suggested looking into the state bids with Dell & Gateway, as the Town already has accounts with both.  An Intermunicipal Agreement between the Town of Hunter and Town of Windham Ambulance Service for the Taste of Country Fest & Mountain Jam Fest 2018 was presented to the Board for their review and request permission for the Supervisor to sign.  A motion to approve the Supervisor’s signature was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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17.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present. Last weekend was the Taste of Country and we had no issues. Mountain Jam is this weekend.
18.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Chief Karl Gonzalez would like to request that the Board re-hire Kristopher Gonzalez as part-time park laborer effective May 17, 2018.  Karl Gonzalez recommends that Kristopher be re-hired, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor. The park is in good shape.  John Wolf is working out great. New basketball nets have been installed. Greene County Soil & Water have stopped by to see the plants that have been put in. The kids have been fishing and have caught a varied of fish i.e. suckers and the kids are having fun.  Councilman Walker has stated “pending easements through the private properties regarding the Windham Path the connection is not progressing very well. Therefore, as we pay dues to CWT, he thinks we should ask CWT to help with the discussion regarding the extension of the Windham Path linking Hensonville & Maplecrest through DEP property acquisitions along the Batavia Kill.” Councilman Walker has provided the Board with a sample resolution for their review and he has read aloud, “Whereas; the Town of Windham is located within the northern Catskill Mountains, and…….Now Therefore Be It Resolved that: The Town of Windham requests legal counsel from the Coalition of Watershed Towns to represent the Town of Windham in negotiations with DEP to allow the Windham Path extension through DEP property that will meet the concerns of all involved parties.”   A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Murray, Supervisor Pelham opposes as he is not comfortable at all with this.  Attorney Larry Gardner thinks that the Town of Windham should be in substituting for WARF as the easements are going to the Town of Windham. Supervisor Pelham is not comfortable at all with this and he will not support this at all. With much discussion with the Board and the Town Attorney, Councilman Murray believes that there is a CWT Meeting on Monday June 18, 2018 @ 6pm he will attend that meeting. Councilman Murray suggested that the Board table this till the next meeting.  A motion to table was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Councilman Peters would like to talk about the Hensonville side doing a walking loop in the field that DEP owns (as known as the old Schneider/Conley Farm).  Six acres is still owned by Schneider. We should reach out to the private owner.  Also, Lake Heloise has a new private owner that we should reach out to with talks.  We could potentially take over the maintenance of the driveway in exchange for allowing us to use it on a regular basis and install a parking lot for public access point. Councilman Van Valin brought up a discussion on the insurance who would be responsible with the liability insurance Supervisor Pelham opposes as he is not comfortable at all with this.  Councilman Peters is still working on the guide lines on the public spaces and the uses of them. Instead of a public use law or resolution it should be just a set of guide lines that we all agree to and it will give flexibility with a case by case basis. Councilman Van Valin has been speaking to Fred Grober of Delaware Engineering concerning the Centre Property sidewalks and stairs improvements.  Fred has sent an email concerning this discussion for the Board’s review.  Fred’s suggestion is to widen the front walk area.  He is recommending a border with whatever we do. The project is very expensive. The gate and fencing are in need of repair as well, the west side of the fencing is in the worst condition.  Supervisor Pelham stated once this is all done after the project is complete, there will be no more driving of campers, wagons or vendor food trucks, etc. on the lawn. He would like to move on this in the next few weeks. Councilman Murray Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington has a bug in his computer and will have to wipe the hard drive clean.  He is going to flush everything out this weekend and reinstall.  Attorney Larry Gardner is working on the potential term of the Town Clerk going from a two-year term to a four-year term. Rather than doing a resolution (that has a time frame date of 150 days that are near to expire) for this, a better method is to adopt a law.  Larry will draft up a post local law and he will bring this to the next meeting, if the Board likes than a public hearing is authorized upon the adoption of the local law. The language of the local law then goes down to the Board of Elections (due by mid-September) for the November 2018 ballot.  Supervisor Pelham would like to come up with a fix amount on an Escrow Account. Example like the Fromm Project right now we need to start at $3,000.00 for the Planning Board and the hiring of the Engineer. This way the Town doesn’t have to keep calling the Project Owner back for money each time. Attorney Larry Gardner suggests that the account starts out with a certain amount of money and when the account draws down it cannot go below a certain amount. Attorney Larry Gardner suggested having a resolution to show in the minutes. The Escrow Account starting balance of $3,000.00 and when it drops to $1,000.00 it will need to be replenished back up to the $3,000.00. 
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A motion to approve a resolution for the monies in an Escrow Account was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Supervisor Pelham noted to Attorney Larry Gardner, “There is another issue the ARB Board has not had a quorum since September of last year. We are thinking of taking it back and giving it back to the Planning Board. It is holding people up.”  Attorney Larry Gardner will have to review the statutory authority that we are just following the procedure. Councilman Walker stated that this was done once before with (former) Supervisor Pat Meehan.  Attorney Larry Gardner will need to see a copy of the local law for the ARB. The Supervisor noted that the ARB Board is holding a Special Meeting on June 22, 2018 for the purpose of reviewing a sign permit application paperwork.
19.REQUEST FOR OUTDOOR FIREWORKS DISPLAY July 4th Celebration presented by the Town of Windham. The fireworks show will be displayed by Young Explosives Corporation at the overflow parking lot of Ski Windham.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 3 in favor, two obtained by Supervisor Pelham & Councilman Peters as they are employed by Ski Windham.
COMMENTS FROM PUBLIC: William “Bill” MacGregor complimented on the removal of the fire burnt house across the street from the Windham Town Hall.  He would like to address the Local Law #3 of 2005 and the Local Law #1 of 2018, amending the Sandwich Board Signs; he would like to see a cover letter showing all the sign laws.  He believes there was another law before 2005.  Councilman Murray spoke up to remind Bill that before there were laws they had Ordnances (and that Bill was a Councilman during that time) then later the Ordnances were all changed over into Town Laws, starting in 2005.  Bill asked for permission to approach the Board to complain about the site plan drawing that is required with each sign permit application. He had in hand two different sign permit applications each one showing their version of a site plan.  One (a small business owner) was done professionally and the other was a messy hand drawn (very large corporation), very unprofessional for who they are. Bill thinks this should be changed to a site plan survey.  Bill would like to discuss the Verona Oil Company (a/k/a Valero) Sign Permit Application which earlier in the meeting had been tabled by the Board. Councilman Murray spoke to Bill that the Verona Oil Company Sign Permit Application in question has been received since November 2017 (7 months ago) and the ARB Board has not had a quorum since last September 2017 that is embarrassing! Councilman Murray spoke about the Open Meeting Law requirements that Bill should have known about as Bill was a former Councilman. Councilman Murray wants to know why a quorum has not been met at every ARB Board Meeting.  It is not fair to the applicant to hold them up.  Bill “is it fair to them to put up their sign before they have submitted the proper sign permit application?”  “No application should be accepted or processed per sign which has been erected without obtaining a permit.”  Councilman Murray’s point is the ARB Board has not had a legal meeting with the proper meeting requirements of having a quorum; it has almost been a year.   You have basically abandoned the board.  You can’t address something if you don’t have a legal meeting.  After much discussion Supervisor Pelham thanked Bill for his concern.   Public comment is closed.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS June 14, 2018 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #11-G contained vouchers #430-479, totaling $12,759.33 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #11 contained vouchers #117-119, totaling $751.27 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman              Peters, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #11 contained vouchers #142-172, totaling $49,084.78 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #6 contained vouchers #39-46, totaling $2,769.74 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #12-P for General contained 16 claims, totaling $11,032.04 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 24 claims; totaling $13,653.26 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 8 claims; totaling $8,437.25                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman         Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #12-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,750.72 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #12-P contained 3 claims, totaling $321.50 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

EXECUTIVE SESSION Councilman Peters made a motion at 8:50 p.m. to recess from the Town Board Meeting to go into Executive Session to discuss two personnel issues and a potential or allegedly theft of town services, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Chief of Police Karl Gonzalez and Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington were allowed to stay. All others in the audience were asked to leave.

RECONVENE MEETING Councilman Peters made a motion at 9:15 p.m. to adjourn from Executive Session to reconvene to the Town Board Meeting, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 9:15 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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